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Town of Urbanna 
Town Council  
Public Hearing 

Monthly Meeting 
Council Chambers-390 Virginia St. Suite B 

April 11, 2024 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL 
Mayor Goldsmith called the meeting to order at 6:00pm 
Present-Members of Council 
 Mayor Bill Goldsmith 
 Marjorie Austin 
 Larry Chowning 
 Alana Courtney 
 Merri Hanson (left meeting at 6:47pm) 

Beth Justice 
 Sandy Sturgill 
 
Other Attendees 
 Ted Costin-Town Administrator 
 Andrea Erard-Town Attorney 
 Michele Hutton-Town Treasurer 
 Martha Rodenburg-Town Clerk 
 Members of press and public 
 
All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to amend the agenda to include an authorizing resolution to designate the 
signer of the documents for the sale of the building [390 Virginia St]. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
 Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 7-0 
The resolution will be added to the agenda as item 9d, under Old Business. 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to approve the agenda as amended. 
Councilmember Hanson seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 7-0 
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PUBLIC HEARING 
Ordinance No. 2024-02-Street Signs 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to open the public hearing with regard to the street sign ordinance. 
Councilmember Justice seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 7-0 
 
Mr. Costin gave the background on Ordinance Number 2024-ORD-02 which would be a complete rewrite of Chapter 19 
in the Town Code, which addresses road names, street and road signs, and building numbers.  This ordinance mirrors the 
Middlesex County sign ordinance, and will allow Middlesex County to replace the Town’s Street signs using monies 
collected by the County’s 911 taxes.  Mr. Costin has discussed this with the County Administrator, and he is anticipating 
passage of the ordinance.  The acceptance of the ordinance will save the Town of Urbanna $20,000 in street sign 
replacement costs. 
 
Public Comment 

 Boyd Wiley-spoke regarding the uniqueness of the current signs 
 Katie Wilson-asked what the street signs would look like 

o Mayor Goldsmith answered they would be the same, as they will be County signs, and gave the 
background on how the decision was made to go forward with the ordinance.  

 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to close the public hearing. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 7-0 
 
Councilmember Chowning made a motion to approve Ordinance No. 2024-02 as presented.  
Councilmember Austin seconded. 
Councilmember Chowning expressed his support for the ordinance. 
To a question posed by Councilmember Austin, Mayor Goldsmith responded the signs would not have an oyster logo on 
them, as had previously been explored.  
Discussion took place as to options on what to do with the old signs, including auctioning old signs and selling the poles 
for scrap metal.  
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 7-0 
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Ordinance No. 2024-03 regarding 2024-SUP-01 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to enter public hearing to consider Ordinance No. 2024-03 regarding Special 
Use Permit Application 1-SUP-2024. 
Councilmember Hanson seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Hanson, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 7-0 
 
Mr. Costin presented the staff report on the application by Shawn Pickett to allow for retail sales of food and drink 
together with an arcade and board game access permitted with a special use permit by and subsequently a restaurant 
permitted with a special use permit, to be located at 161 Cross Street.  Retail sales of food and drink are permitted by 
right, it’s the arcade and board games along with future restaurant that require the special use permit.  
 
Discussion took place regarding the lot size, with a correction being made to the draft of the proposed ordinance 
included in the meeting packet.  The lot size is +/-.171 acres. 
 
Parking, traffic, and safety concerns were discussed.  
 
The applicant, Shawn Pickett, presented his application to council, including his long-term goal of opening an oyster bar, 
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which would serve Virginia wines and beers.  They will start with arcade and board games with pre-packaged food for 
sale.  He addressed parking concerns, previously brought up at the Planning Commission hearing, including the offer to 
purchase reserved parking signs for the office building parking lot across the street.   
 
In response to questions from council, Mr. Pickett explained the arcade games would include “old school” games like 
PacMan and Frogger.  They would start out slow with arcade games and snacks, with plans to apply for an ABC license to 
serve Virginia wines and beer. 
 
Public Comment 

 Katie Wilson spoke in support of the application. 
 Wanda Hollberg spoke to address her concerns regarding parking. 
 Bill Breeden spoke to address his concerns with parking, noise, and who will oversee management of complaints 

at the property, since the owner does not live locally. 
 Brenda Wiley spoke to address her concerns with parking, traffic sight lines, and trash.  

 
Mr. Pickett responded he would be available to managed the concerns brought forth by the public.  
 
Mr. Costin informed council after speaking with the Town Attorney, staff recommends they defer their decision until 
their next meeting in order to modify conditions as presented.   
 
Mayor Goldsmith agreed council should be business friendly, but listen to public concerns in recrafting the conditions.   
 
Ms. Erard informed council and the public, additional public input regarding the ordinance can be conveyed by 
contacting the Town Administrator. 
 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to close the public hearing. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
 
 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to defer their decision until their next regular meeting. 
Councilmember Justice seconded. 
Councilmember Chowning spoke to the need for more parking in town. 
Further discussion took place regarding the parking issue.  
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
 
REPORTS 
Town Administrator 
Mr. Costin reported the following: 

 Town Clerk, Martha Rodenburg, completed the course for Certified Planning Commissioners. 
 Has met with Councilmember Chowning regarding public access for watermen. 
 Fireworks will not be taking place due to insurance restrictions. 
 Committee is planning other events for the Independence Day holiday. 
 Met with Delegate Hodges to discuss current Short Term Rental legislation. 
 Closing of sale of Town Hall should take place next week. 
 Electrical service contract at pool. 
 Cameras being installed at pool and Town Hall. 
 Verizon project taking place to move lines in order to move forward with the project to remove old Dominion 

Electric poles. 
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 Has not heard from VCU regarding comprehensive plan, but has heard from ODU regarding a potential intern. 
 Addressed water leaks that have taken place throughout the weak due to weather changes and old pipes. 
 Application for grants to address water system upgrades has been denied due to current water rates being too 

low.  
 
Treasurer 
Michele Hutton presented the Treasurer’s Report for February 2024. 
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Water Committee 
Mayor Goldsmith reported: 

 In order to get grants needed for infrastructure upgrades, competitive water rates need to be in place, and the 
in-town versus out-of-town differential needs to be closed. 

 Collection of delinquent accounts requires an updated ordinance, but the current state code can be used. 
 
Finance Committee 
Mayor Goldsmith reported: 

 Finalizing budget. 
 Lowering real estate tax negatively affected the amount of bank franchise tax collected. 
 Council work session being planned to discuss budget. 

 
Planning Commission 
Mr. Costin reported on the Planning Commission’s April 9 meeting: 

 Public hearing regarding 1-SUP-2024 
 Discussion took place regarding Comprehensive Plan and Short-Term Rentals. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENT 

 Kristi Anzivino spoke regarding the important need for water and sewer upgrades and long-term solutions, 
including applying for grants from the Rural Water Authority. 

 
COUNCIL/STAFF COMMENT 

 Councilmember Chowning agreed with Mrs. Anzivinio’s comments. 
 
OLD BUSINESS   
Wi-Fi Policy 
Mayor Goldsmith and Ms. Hutton spoke to the proposed WiFi policy as presented to council on March 28, 2024. 
 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to approve the WiFi Provided by the Town of Urbanna-Acceptable Use Policy. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
Discussion took place to clarify there is no cost for this, but will protect the town from any possible litigation. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
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Trash Contract 
Mr. Costin gave the background on how council had come to the determination to accept the contract from Laneview 
Environmental for trash collection.  

 Contract would begin July 1, 2024. 
 Annual fee of $90,600. 
 Twice a week pick-up from April 1-November 11, with once-a-week pick-up the remainder of the year.  

Councilmember Austin questioned why the mayor would be authorized to execute the contract, rather than the Town 
Administrator.  
Discussion took place regarding the matter. 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to authorize the Town Administrator to execute the contract with Laneview 
Environmental for trash collection services.   
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
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Fireworks-rescind contract with Francisco Display Fireworks, LLC 
Mr. Costin gave the background regarding this issue.  Due to the insurance provider for Rosegill not allowing fireworks to 
be launched from the property, Mr. Costin requested council to rescind their previous approval of the contract.  
 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to rescind the contract with Francisco Display Fireworks, LLC as agreement 
could not be reached among all involved due to insurance concerns.   
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
 
Authorizing Resolution 
Ms. Erard explained our settlement agent has specifically requested a specific name be authorized to sign settlement 
documents regarding the purchase of 390 Virginia Street. 
 
Councilmember Austin made a motion to accept the authorizing resolution. 
Councilmember Sturgill seconded. 
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes 
 Motion passed 6-0 
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NEW BUSINESS 
There was no new business. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
Katie Wilson spoke the positive impact a new business on Cross Street could have to other adjacent businesses. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Michele Hutton announced it was the last day for military banner sales.  There were only enough sold to place them on 
Virginia Street, not Cross Street. 
Tickets for the circus are available for sale in Town Hall and online. 
Councilmember Austin announced 2nd Saturdays would begin May 11th.  
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ADJOURN
Councilmember Austin made a motion to adjourn  
Councilmember Sturgill seconded
Austin, Chowning, Courtney, Justice, Sturgill, and Goldsmith voted yes

Motion passed 6-0 

Meeting adjourned at 7:32pm

Submitted by:

_________________________________
Martha J.  Rodenburg
Town Clerk 
Approved by Town Council 9/12/2024

y

________________________________


